MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY   25 APRIL 2005 AT 7:00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor H G Hartin

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham, H Harding, T Laverty, C McCambridge, D M McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and  M Molloy. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive





         Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services


Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer

Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Finance and Administration

Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05:10:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

An apology was received on behalf of Councillor C Blaney who was unable to attend.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Hartin welcomed all Councillors present to the last meeting of the current Council.


The AGM


The Clerk informed members that following the elections, the AGM would be held on 

Monday 16th May 2005.


Congratulations


Councillor McConaghy stated that he wished to congratulate the Chairman and Vice Chairman in successfully carrying out their duties.


Green Bin Collection in Cushendall

Councillor McMullan referred to the Green Bin collection in Cushendall which had been withdrawn and pointed out that sufficient notice had not been issued to the public.  He stated that this had caused rubbish to be piled up at the weekend and fires had been started.  He requested that this collection be reinstated as a matter of urgency until the Greener Glens was up and running.

Councillor McDonnell agreed with these remarks and stated that the perpetrators should be identified and prosecuted.


Councillor Harding replied that this was the responsibility of the Waste Management Group and that they would have to look into the situation at their next meeting.


Expressions of Sympathy

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to offer condolences to the McNaughton family on the death of Donal McNaughton.

Councillor McAllister stated that he wished to express his sympathies to Lee Walker, Liscolman on the death of his wife.

Councillor Digney stated that she wished to offer condolences to the family of Danny Murray, Waterfoot.

Books of Petition against the introduction of water charges

The Chairman stated that the books of petition against the introduction of water charges had been forwarded to the Water Board.


Councillor McMullan thanked the Council for taking a lead role in this project.

Expression of Thanks

Councillor Digney stated that as this was her final meeting she wished to thank The Clerk, the Officers and all of the Staff of Moyle District Council for their help during the last four years


Councillor Laverty wished to be associated with these comments and offered his thanks to all the staff of the Council as he would not be standing for election again.

The Clerk acknowledged these remarks and thanked Councillors Digney and Laverty for their work for the Council.
05/10:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 21 MARCH 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 21 March 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 21 March 2005 be adopted.”

05/10:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

Loughan’s Special Care School


Councillor McConaghy stated that he had raised the issue of Special Needs Education at a recent NEELB meeting.  He informed members that he had been assured that the children would be in their own defined areas and that no child would suffer due to the change over.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor McConaghy informed members that although the Council had been informed of the consultation they were not required to reply.


Councillor McConaghy also informed members that the two schools required replacement and that the new building would cover all categories.


School Buses


Councillor Harding expressed concerns regarding children standing at the front of school buses and suggested that this matter be raised with Translink before an accident would occur.


Councillor Black expressed her agreement with these comments.

Special Needs Education

Councillor Digney expressed her concerns regarding the cuts in Special Need Education.  She stated that she felt it was a disgrace that cuts had been permitted and pointed out that this form of education was being marginalised.
05/10:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION

Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr McGrogan from the Planning Service to the meeting.


Mr McGrogan stated that the Planning Service wished to continue with the system of only one deferral per planning application.  He informed members that applications could not be continually brought back to Council.  He informed members that if there was new information to offer, that the application would be held for an agreed period of time and looked at again but not deferred.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that the legislation of the planning service was to serve the Council in the planning process but that continuous deferrals was an abuse of the system.

Councillor McMullan stated that he believed this to be a flawed system, he informed members that more than one deferral was sometimes necessary as other agencies were slow to return information and was no fault of the applicant.

Mr McGrogan stated that he took Councillor McMullan’s views on board and assured members that all information was available to them before every case would be examined.  He also pointed out that any relevant new information would be considered by the planning service.  He also stated that all consultations would be considered before a recommendation was brought to Council.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Mr McGrogan informed members that the process was the same for all Councils throughout Northern Ireland.


E/2003/0472/F Full  Mr Spence, C/O Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, 156 & 158 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed townhouse development (consisting of 15 townhouses and 2 apartments).
E/2004/0010/DC Demolition within  Mr C Spence, Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, 156 & 158 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition and erection of townhouses and apartments with archway over the proposed access.
E/2004/0044/O Outline  Mr McCormick, 92 Torr Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6RH.  Location, land adjacent to 71 Torr Road, West Torr, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0197/F Full  Mr & Mrs Patton, C/O Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, adjacent to 26 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design and detrimental visual impact of proposed access.

Councillor McAllister requested a Site Meeting for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0271/O Outline  Mr G Sharpe, 11 Kilmore Road, Glenariffe, BT44 0RQ.  Location, land approx. 300m SE of 19 Cave Road, Sleans, Cushendun.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to prominence, lack of integration and impact on visual amenity of access.

Councillor Digney requested a Site Meeting for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2004/0289/O Outline Mr McCaughan, 33 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Location, land 140m south of 33 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
E/2004/0397/F Full  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Michael Rodgers & Co Architects, C/o The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, Co Londonderry, BT52 1JB.  Location, The Hollow at 26 Drumnagee Road, Whitepark Bay.  Proposed replacement dwellings, holiday cottages and barn accommodation.

E/2004/0398/F Full  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Michael Rodgers & Co Architects, C/o The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, Co Londonderry, BT52 1JB.  Location, The Hollow at 26 Drumnagee Road, Whitepark Bay.  Proposed replacement dwellings, holiday cottages and barn accommodation.

E/2004/0404/F Full  Mr & Mrs B McVicker, 50 College Park, Coleraine.  Location, 265 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling. 

E/2004/0421/F Full  Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location, approx. 70m south east of the Manor House, Rathlin Island.  Proposed sanitary block, including male and female toilet accommodation and shower facilities.  Disabled toilet also included.
E/2004/0430/O Outline  Mr J Duncan, 62 Drumahiskey Road, Ballymoney.  Location, land approx. 180m north of 21 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.
There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2004/0486/F Full  Coyne, 134 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle, Co Antrim.  Location, Islandarragh Road, Adj to 136 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed dwelling with separate first floor care annexe.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor Harding stated that she had spoken to the agent and that he had requested a deferral in order to provide further information.
Mr McGrogan agreed to an office meeting for this application.
E/2004/0493/F Full  Mr & Mrs McShane, The Castle, Ballintoy.  Location, The Castle, Harbour Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed development of 2 holiday houses with associated car parking and landscaping.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and because exceptional benefit to the tourist industry was not demonstrated.

Councillor S Blaney pointed out that this project had received full approval from the Tourist Board, and stated that people should be encouraged to build in the country to improve tourism.

Councillor Laverty expressed his agreement with these comments and stated that tourism was the only way forward for this part of the country.  He also expressed his concerns that the planners were turning down Tourism projects down.

Mr McGrogan stated that guidance was used for these decisions in TOU 1,2 &3 and that the NITB were always consulted.
Councillor McMullan stated that it should be enough to be of benefit to the Tourist Industry instead of exceptional benefit.
After further discussion it was agreed that a site meeting be held for this application.
E/2004/0502/O Outline  Mr & Mrs K McKay, 11 Cushleake Road, Cushendun, BT44 0QB.  Location, lands opposite to No’s 24 -30 Glendun Road, Cushendun.  Proposed farm labourers dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McDonnell requested that this application to be held for two weeks to allow for withdrawal.

This was agreed. 
E/2004/0507/F Full  Mr S Sweeney, 6 Seaport Road, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, junction of Whitepark Road and Catlenagree Road, Ballyallaght, Bushmills.  Proposed amendment of previously approved residential development – change of house type D (from semi-detached to 3 dwellings)
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0550/O Outline  Mr Gd McAuley, C/O Agent.  Location, adjacent to 28 Coolkeeran Road.  Proposed site for new dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to substandard visibility splays.
Councillor Black requested that a site meeting be held with the Roads Service in attendance.
This was agreed.
E/2004/0551/O Outline  Mrs M McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT54 8RL.  Location, land west of and adjacent to 162a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs Townland, Armoy.  Proposed Site for replacement dwelling (for severely disabled applicant who is wheelchair bound).
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2004/0552/O Outline  Miss C McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT54 8RL.  Location, land approx. 120m SW of 162a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements and potential archaeological impact.

In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr McGrogan stated that an archaeological impact involved any remains that may be in that particular area.
E/2004/0553/O Outline  Miss C McArthur, 166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy, BT54 8RL.  Location, land approx 110m east of 166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character, unacceptable access arrangements and potential archaeological impact.

E/2004/0554/O Outline  Mr M McArthur, 166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy, BT54 8RL.  Location, land approx. 120m NW of 164a Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, potential archaeological impact and unacceptable access arrangements.

E/2004/0555/O Outline  Mrs K McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location, land approx. 60m west of 162a Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, potential archaeological impact and unacceptable access arrangements.

E/2004/0590/O Outline  Mrs O McArthur, 166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT54 8RL.  Location, 70m south of 162a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs Townland, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, erosion of rural character, potential archaeological impact and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

E/2004/0591/O Outline  Mr J G McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT54 8RL.  Location, 40m NW of no. 162a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to potential archaeological impact and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

E/2004/0592/O Outline  Mr J McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Ballymoney, BT53 8RL.  Location, 90m N of No.162a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, potential archaeological impact and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

E/2004/0593/O Outline  Mr T McArthur, 166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Location, 130m N of no. 164 Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, lack of integration, potential archaeological impact and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

E/2004/0594/O Outline  Mr M McArthur, 166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Location, 150m NW of No.166a Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy. Proposed site for dwelling house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, lack of integration, potential archaeological impact and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

It was agreed that an office meeting would be held for the above nine applications.
E/2004/0570/O Outline  Mr M Close, 111 Glenshesk Road, Breen, Armoy, Ballymoney, BT53 8RZ.  Location, lands 70m SE of No. 111 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for farmworkers dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, insufficient case of need and unacceptable access arrangements.

It was agreed that an office meeting would be held for this application.

E/2004/0608/O Outline  Mr & Mrs T Knox, 56 Ballaghmore Road, Portballintrae, BT57 8RL.  Location, proposed site adjacent to 45 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for farm dwelling and garage.

E/2004/0609/O Outline  Mr C Pollock, 49 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Location, approx. 60m west of No. 39 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

E/2005/0008/O Outline  Mr W Spratt, 5 The Ferns, Armoy.  Location, adjacent to 13 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy on Market Street.  Proposed two bedroom apartment.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0020/O Outline  Mr M Gordon, 27 Tullaghans Road, Finvoy, Ballymoney.  Location, Islandranny Road, Bushmills (1 mile East of Moycraig Road opposite 23/25 Islandranny Road).  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, road frontage site and tendency to ribboning.

Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0021/F Full  Mr T Stewart, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed stables adjacent to 68 Whitepark Road.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor McCambridge expressed concerns regarding how quickly approval for this application had been processed whilst other people in the same area had been unable to get planning permission for dwellings.

Councillors Hartin and Black expressed agreement with these remarks and Councillor Black stated that she was disappointed that Mr Brian Mackin had put in an application for 14 bedrooms to be added onto an old peoples home at the same time and had not heard yet from the Planners regarding this application.
After further discussion, Mr McGrogan stated that the planners were still waiting for consultation responses regarding Mr Mackin’s application.

E/2005/0028/O  Outline  Mr T Rourke, 6 The Park, Armoy.  Location, land adjacent to 6 The Park, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to ribbon development, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0031/O Outline  Mr & Mrs J McBride, 62 Churchfield Road, Eglish Townland, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Location, land approx. 150m north of 62 Churchfield Road, Eglish Townland, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle. Proposed site for retirement dwelling and detached garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, ribbon development, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0041/O Outline  Mr J McAlister, 13 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Location, Drumnagee Road, 240m west from Moycraig Road Junction, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0042/O Outline  Mr D McAlister, 32 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Location, Drumnagee Road, 240m west from Moycraig Road Junction, Bushmills.  Proposed site for semi-detached dwellings and garages ( to replace terrace and 4 no. vacant dwellings).
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to multiple housing in rural area, ribbon development, lack of integration, erosion of rural character, contrary to PPS7 and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this refusal was ridiculous and pointed out that this was a terrace of old houses which the previous planning officer had stated that approval would be granted if applied for.  He informed members that there were no access problems to another site approved in this area and requested that the Planners take a further look at this application.
Councillor McAllister agreed with these comments and pointed out that this had been an eyesore which could now be tidied.
Councillor McIlroy entered the meeting  (8:05pm)
It was agreed that a site meeting would be held for this application.
E/2005/0048/O  Outline  Miss H Kirkpatrick, 6 Lagavara Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 280m NE of 5 Maghery Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
E/2005/0053/F Full  Mr G McVeigh, 2 Careymill Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PL.  Location, 2 Careymill Road, Acravally, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0057/F Full  Amg Developments Ltd, 27 Hill Street, Ballymena.  Location, land approx. 22m NE of 3 Market street, Armoy.  Proposed housing development, 4 townhouses.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements and it being contrary to PPS7.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that PPS7 dealt with housing in existing residential areas.
Councillor McAllister requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0065/F Full  Mr G Gaston, 133 Finvoy Road, Ballymoney.  Location, 290m west of 54 Cabragh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwellings and garages.

E/2005/0066/F Full  Mr & Mrs G McGowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 200m South of 173 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0069/O Outline  Mr & Mrs Butler, C/O Ball Architects.  Location, land south of 84 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling.

E/2005/0070/O Outline  Mr & Mrs Butler, C/O Ball Architects.  Location, east of 84 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0076/O Outline  Mr McIntyre, 133 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, land approx. 40m west of 95 Red Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to ribbon development, erosion of rural character and unacceptable access arrangements.
Councillor McConaghy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0077/O Outline  Mr R McIntyre, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, land approx. 80m SE of 85 Red Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McConaghy requested a site meeting, this was agreed.
E/2005/0083/F Full  Mr J Hamill, 14 Strandview Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 14 Strandview Road, Ballycastle. Proposed demolition of garage and utility room.  Construction of kitchen and sun room.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0085/F Full Mr Spratt, C/O Agent.  Location, site 5 the Ferns, Drones Road, Armoy.  Proposed retrospective approval for alterations to approved house type.

Mr McGrogan stated that although this application had been approved, enforcement had approached him with reference to the way the garage had been constructed which was not in accordance with the approved plans.  Mr McGrogan pointed out that the applicant could submit altered plans for the garage or it could go through but his garage would have to be regularised at some point as it would not be in accordance with plans.

Councillor McConaghy requested a deferral until he spoke to the applicant about this matter.  
This was agreed. 
E/2005/0087/O Outline  Mrs McAuley, 169 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location, on Lagge Road, approx. 400m North of St Patricks Church of Ireland, Glenshesk Road.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, road frontage and change in rural character.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0088/O Outline  Mr McAuley,169 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location, 20m NW of No.173 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0089/O Outline  Miss McAuley, 169 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location 160m NE of no. 173 Glenshesk Road.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to prominent/lack of integration and erosion of rural character.

Councillor McCambridge requested that a site meeting be held.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0090/O Outline  Mr Anderson, 33 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 230m NW of 35 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0091/O Outline  Mr Anderson, 33 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 250m SE of 37 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McGrogan stated that two sites could be approved if it was decided that the application met with policy requirements.
E/2005/0092/F Full  Mr V McCormick, C/O Agent.  Location, 3 Whitehall View, Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single dwelling and attached garage.

E/2005/0102/F Full  Northern Ireland Housing Executive, Design Services North East, Twickenham House, Mount Street, Ballymena, BT43 6BP.  Location, 27 Huey Crescent, Bushmills.  Proposed single storey extension to provide shower room to dwelling.
E/2005/0105/F Full  Ms A McCormick, 53 Lisnagat Road, Licolman.  Location, 53 Lisnagat Road, Licolman.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling.

E/2005/0108/F Full  Integrated Utility Services, New Connections, Unit 22, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, 130 Tromra Road, Cushendall.  Proposed 11 KV Supply.

E/2005/0111/F Full  Integrated Utility Services, New Connections, Unit 22, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, Tromra Road, Cushendall.  Proposed 11 KV Supply.

There were no objections to the above seven applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0112/F Full  Mr & Mrs B Kirk, C/O Agent.  Location, 130b Tonduff Road, Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed sun room extension.  

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inappropriate scale and design.

Councillor Hartin requested that a site meeting be held for this application.
E/2005/0114/F Full  Integrated Utility Services, New Connections, Unit 22, Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location, Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed 11KV Supply.
E/2005/0119/O Outline  Mr Chestnutt, 73 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Location, land approx 80m south of 26 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling and domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications deferred from previous meetings
E/2003/0401/O Outline  Mr J Darragh, C/O 162 Ballysnod Road, Larne.  Location, site opposite 72 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retirement dwelling.  
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need and build up, opening up ribboning opportunities.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the applicant had withdrawn the application.

E/2003/04017/F Full  A Hamilton Construction, 145 Glendun Road, Cushnedun, BT45 0UJ.  Location, 20 Knockcarry Avenue, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of two detached dwellings.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inadequate visibility splays and contrary to PPS7.  He stated, that after several deferrals and a cancelled site meeting, that it was the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the Planners recommendation for refusal.
E/2003/0417/F Outline  Emerson Construction, 45 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Location, land to the rear of 45 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for extension to housing development at Mount Edwards Hill.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0169/O Outline  Mr W G McConaghy, 27 Harbour Road, Ballintoy.  Location, land adjacent to 35 Harbour Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, prominence, detrimental to setting of listed building and unacceptable access arrangements
Councillor Harding requested a deferral for two weeks to allow for withdrawal or new information.  
It was agreed that this application would be held for two weeks.

E/2004/0191/O Outline  Mr D McNeill, C/O 133 Glendun Road, Cushendall.  Location, Glendun Road, approx. 100m NE of Kilgarrive Graveyard, Cushendun.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable off-site replacement, lack of integration/prominence, unacceptable tree loss, and unacceptable access arrangements.  He pointed out that a site meeting had been held and an office meeting and that the personal circumstances had been discussed.

Councillor McCambridge informed members that this was the first application for a new house in Glendun in 42 years.  She asked that the application be looked at again in view of the personal circumstances involved.
Councillors Digney and Laverty supported these remarks due to the exceptional circumstances involved.

Councillor McMullan also agreed with this request and stated that the loss of trees would be small and that the type could be easily replaced.
After further discussion, Mr McGrogan suggested that the application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

This was agreed.

After further discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Digney and resolved,




“That the Council discuss applications in committee when personal or sensitive 


details were being discussed”
E/2004/0207/O Outline  Mr M Connolly, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 180m South of 27 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0216/O Outline  Miss A Richmond, C/O Dudley Lewis & Partners, 13 Millburn Road, Coleraine, BT52 1QS.  Location, land opposite 41 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling. 

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character and lack of integration.  He stated that a site meeting and an office meeting had been held and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Graham stated that he was disappointed with this decision due to the needs of the applicant.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr McGrogan stated that the application would be held for two weeks to allow for withdrawal or further information. 

E/2004/0319/O Outline  Mr C Matthews, 45 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Location, opposite no. 87 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to change in rural character and lack of integration.  He stated that a site meeting and an office meeting had been held and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor McAllister stated that he was disappointed by the way this application had been dealt with and pointed out that the wrong site had been submitted originally, which had been withdrawn. He stated that the Senior Planner had agreed that the application to be submitted again and stated that he could see no problem with the site being given full planning permission.  He stated that he was of the opinion that the Planning Service should honour this suggestion.
Councillors Harding and Graham stated that they agreed with these comments and pointed out that the remarks had been made in their presence.

Mr McGrogan stated that the Planning Authority would not bound by the opinions of individual planning officers and that in a legal ruling this decision had been reached in order to allow the authority to make their decisions regardless of any opinion previously given.

Councillor Laverty stated that the issue was the confidence of the people that Council represent and that the planning authority should recognise this.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the application would be held for 4 weeks to allow a submission to be made to the Divisional Planning Manager.
E/2004/0329/F Full  Mr D Black, 16 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Location, 16 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe, Ballymena.  Proposed shed 21m x 10m for stables.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/20040340/O Outline  Mr Chambers, 56 Straid Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HP.  Location, 60m west of 63 Straid Road, (off Falltaggart Road) Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling & garage.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration.

Councillor Graham stated that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2004/0345/O Outline  Mr B Taggart, C/O Bell Architects.  Location, site west of 81 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling & garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to detrimental visual impact of proposed access and contrary to PPS6 policy BH1.  He stated that a site had been held and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the Planners recommendation for refusal.  
E/2004/0359/O Outline  Mr & Mrs Cheal, C/O Bell Architects.  Location, site to NE of 22 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling & garage.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and unsatisfactory access arrangements.  He pointed out that there had been a site meeting and an office meeting held and that that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Graham requested that the application be held for 2 weeks to allow withdrawal or further information. 
This was agreed.

E/2004/0373/O Outline  Mr J Smyth, C/O Agent.  Location, 340m SSW of 78 Capecastle Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and prominence.  He pointed out that there had been a site and office meeting and that that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Hartin stated that the applicant had withdrawn the application.

E/2004/0383/F Full  St Marys Parish Building Committee, 26 Shore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NA.  Location, 20 Chapel Road and adjacent to 27 Chapel Road, Cushendun.  Proposed new parochial hall, parochial house and extension to graveyard with ancillary parking.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

Councillor McDonnell thanked the Planners for this approval and was supported in these comments by Councillor McCambridge.

E/2004/0405/O Outline  Mr W McAleese, 66 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 70m NW of 66 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0418/O Outline  Mr S McConaghie, 129 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Location, 280m SE of 129 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McConaghy stated that these points of refusal were not adequate and requested that this application be looked at again.  He informed members that the roads service were happy with the access.
Mr McGrogan stated that the access was unsuitable and that unless there was some new information that the case would not be looked at again.

After further discussion and in reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr McGrogan stated that the application would be held for two weeks for further information

E/2004/0427/O Outline  Simpson, C/O Agent.  Location, 460m West North of 93 Magheramore Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and Garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.  He pointed out that there had been a site meeting and an office meeting held and that that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Hartin stated that the applicant would appeal this decision.

E/2004/0428/O Outline  Craig, 70 Capecastle Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land approx. 60m NW of 93 Magheramore Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0429/O Outline  Mr J Duncan, 62 Drumahiskey Road, Ballymoney.  Location, 80m SE of 50 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration and erosion of rural character.  He pointed out that there had been a site meeting and two office meetings and that this case had been deferred three times.  He informed members that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor McAllister stated that the applicant would appeal this decision and he asked for the full support of the Council in this matter.
E/2004/0435/O Outline  Mr Nicholl, 29 Williamhurst Road, Warrick, CV34 5LN.  Location, 70m SE of 42 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to prominence / lack of integration, insufficient case of need and sub-urban sprawl.  He pointed out that there had been a site meeting and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Harding stated that this applicant had hoped to construct a small electronics factory which would bring employment to Ballycastle.  She pointed out that she couldn’t understand how this application could be viewed as prominent.  

Councillor S Blaney stated that he agreed with these comments and asked where this site could be viewed from to cause prominence.  He also pointed out that there were five houses in the same area which had been approved.
In reply, Mr McGrogan stated that this area was just outside the town limits and therefore in a policy area.
Councillor Harding suggested that this application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

This was agreed.

E/2004/0437/F Full  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Michael Rodgers & Company, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, land adjacent to 82 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of one dwelling and change of house type from original one and a half storey dwelling to form pair of semi detached cottages.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

Councillors Black, McCambridge and Harding left the meeting at this point. 

E/2004/0446/O Outline  Mr J D Hill, C/O Trevor Fleming, Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, 280m NW of 70 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inappropriate road frontage site, lack of integration and inadequate forward sight distance.  He pointed out that there had been a site meeting and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr McGrogan stated that inappropriate road frontage was in violation of Planning Policy DES 5 which dealt with the location of houses in the countryside.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this should not be an issue as the position of the house was in a field below the road.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application had already been held back for new information.
Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy’s request that a deferral be granted for a meeting with the architect and applicant, Mr McGrogan stated that he would hold the application for further information but he would not defer it again.  He stated that the application would be held for four weeks.
Councillor Black returned to the meeting at this point.

E/2004/0458/CA App Within  St Mary’s Parish Building Committee, 26 Shore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NA.  Location, 20 Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing parochial hall and parochial house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0477/O Outline  Mr J Mitchell Jnr, 48 Capecastle Road, Ballycastle.  Location, at the rear of 97 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character.  He pointed out that there had been a site meeting and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Hartin stated that this was disappointing and suggested that this application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

This was agreed.

Councillor Harding returned to the meeting at this point.

E/2004/0485/O Outline  Mr P Murray, 85 Glenariffe Road, Parkmore.  Location, land approx. 130m east of 85 Glenariffe Road, Waterfoot.  Proposed site for retirement dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient case of need, lack of integration and unacceptable visual impact of proposed access.  

He pointed out that the history of this case was not clear and that he felt that time was required to look at this application further.  He informed members that he would be willing to hold this application for one month.

E/2004/0492/O Outline  Mr A Graham, C/O Agent.  Location, 150m SW of 24 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0522/F Full  Mr T Stewart, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 68 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed domestic glass house.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, scale and unacceptable visual impact.  He pointed out that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Molloy requested that a site meeting be held for this application.  

Mr McGrogan agreed to this stating that a site meeting would be useful as there had been no site meeting held regarding this application.
E/2004/0526/O Outline  Mr J McCaughan, 29 Bregagh Road, Armoy.  Location, 420m SW of 12 Carrowcrin Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to erosion of rural character, lack of integration and prominence.  He pointed out after a site meeting being held that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

It was agreed to accept the Planners recommendation for refusal.
E/2004/0556/O Outline  Mr A Glass, 31 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 100m SW of 31 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.  
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration.  He pointed out after a site meeting and an office meeting that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor Hartin requested a deferral for two weeks for an office meeting to be arranged for new information.  
This was agreed.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this was unfair and inconsistent as he had been refused an office meeting earlier on.

Mr McGrogan stated that there was no difference of opinion and that if Councillor McConaghy had new information to offer that a site meeting would be permitted.
Councillor McAllister returned to the room at this point.

E/2004/0560/O Outline  Mr M Henry, 28 Carncullagh Road, Dervock, Ballymoney.  Location, 60m North of 56 Moucraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed single storey cottage type dwelling, with detached garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to lack of integration, tendency to ribboning and erosion of rural character.  He pointed out after a site meeting that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor McConaghy requested that the application be held for two weeks to allow for new information to be submitted.  
This was agreed.
E/2004/0563/O Outline  Mr S Nutt, 4 Toberkeigh Road, Bushmills.  Location, adjacent to No. 4 Toberkeigh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to prominence, lack of integration and inadequated forward sight distance. 

Councillor Graham requested that the application be held for two weeks to allow for withdrawal.  
This was agreed.

E/2004/0577/O Outline  Mr M Smyth, C/O Bell Architects.  Location, site adjacent to 14 Carrowcroey Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for rural cottage. 
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to ribbon development, erosion of rural character and full access requirements not possible within the red lines of the site.  He pointed out after a site meeting that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

It was agreed to accept the Planners recommendation for refusal.
E/2004/0582/O Outline  Mr A Callaghan, 133a Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, rear of 133a Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case for need, access protected route, lack of integration and erosion of rural character.  He pointed out after a site meeting that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

Councillor McAllister requested an office meeting as the applicant was not aware that this was a protected route.
It was agreed to hold the application for 4 weeks for new information.

E/2004/0599/F Full  Mr & Mrs C Fullerton, 61 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Location, 61 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed domestic garage and store.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2004/0605/O Outline  Mr & Mrs Weir, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, site at Islandranny Road, south west of 115 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for housing development.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

E/2005/0002/O Outline  John W Pinkerton and son, 5 Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location, land to rear of 42 to 56 Toberkeigh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for housing development.

Mr McGrogan stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable multiple housing in countryside, contrary to PPS7, lack of integration, erosion of rural character, unacceptable access arrangements.  He pointed out that there was a major policy issue with this scheme and that it was still the opinion of the planners that this application be recommended for refusal.

It was agreed that this application be referred to the Planning Management Board.

E/2005/0056/F Full  Mr & Mrs J McCouaig, 68 Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Location, adjacent to ruins No. 70 Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling for 70 Clare Road, Ballycastle.
Mr McGrogan stated that this application was now recommended for approval.

Appeal Decisions Notified
E/2003/0009/0  P & F O’Neill.  Location, between 3 & 5 Coast Road, Cushendall.  Proposed single block of 3 No. Apartments.  Upheld
E/2004/0332/O  Mr Sweeney.  Location, Church of Ireland, Dunluce Parish, lands at the corner of Priestland Road and Craigaboney Road, located between no.17 and No.19 Priestland Road, Bushmills.  Proposed residential development including associated car parking and landscaping.  Upheld
It was agreed to reinstate applications E/2005/0035/F and E/2005/0037.
Site Meetings
It was agreed that the site meetings for the above applications would be held on Thursday 5th May

General Planning Issues

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had contacted the Planning Office the day after the last Planners meeting to speak to Mr McGrogan regarding Ballintoy and Craiglappin Road.  He pointed out that he had spoken to three different people who were unable to locate him.  He then left his contact details for Mr McGrogan to contact him and he informed members that he was still awaiting his return call.

Councillor McConaghy also enquired about the outcome of an application which was submitted last year for Hugh Gray of Causeway Road, Bushmills.

Mr McGrogan apologised for not returning Councillor McConaghy’s call and he stated that he had no recollection of receiving this message.  He stated that he would contact Councillor McConaghy regarding these issues.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point in the meeting.

Councillor Laverty stated that he would like to see the Planning Department become more approachable.  He pointed out that there was a feeling that this department was difficult to deal with, and that he felt that there was a definite arrogance present.

Mr McGrogan stated that the Planning Department were always happy to reconsider cases and occasionally change opinions.
Councillor McAllister stated that the number of EHS members at appeal meetings was ridiculous given the heavy workload.
This point was noted by Mr McGrogan.

Councillor Hartin thanked Mr McGroggan for attending the meeting and he left at this point.

Councillor McConaghy asked the Council to bring forward items 8 & 9 of the Agenda at this point.

This was agreed.
05/10:05
TEMPLASTRAGH GRAVEYARD (Requested By Councillor McConaghy)

Councillor McConaghy enquired what the outcome of the recent meeting had been 
regarding Templastragh Graveyard.  He pointed out that the Belfast Newsletter had 
issued a report on the matter and that there had been a lot of speculation as to what 
was happening. 
Councillor McAllister stated that the Technical Services Manager, himself and Councillors Graham and McIlroy had attended the meeting with the McCurdys’and pointed out that if the Council were the owners then work was required as the site was in a very poor state.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he had advised Council at the previous meeting that there was little point in holding the meeting as no further information would be available.  He pointed out that clarification was required for people who wished to visit the graveyard and that permission was not needed if this was a public right of way.

Councillor McIlroy informed members that he had attended the meeting and that the concerns of the people involved were discussed.  He stated that the McCurdy family had stated that some of the things being said were untrue, and that they would accommodate people as far as they could by giving access to the graveyard.  He pointed out that after the election he thought all parties should sit down to see what can be done.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments, and stated that feelings were running high and that it was time this issue was sorted out.

Councillor McAllister expressed his agreement with this remark and stated that following Senior Counsel advice being received, the Council should draw up a policy regarding this graveyard. 
05/10:06
POSSIBILITY OF TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE IN BUSHMILLS (Requested by Councillor McConaghy)


Councillor McConaghy suggested that the possibility of a Tourist Information Centre (TIC) in Bushmills library be investigated.
He pointed out that he was very disappointed by the turn out at the recent public meeting held regarding the retention of the library.  He informed members that only one resident from Bushmills had attended the meeting and that the other attendees were from Portballintrae.
Councillor McAllister apologised for not being able to attend the meeting but stated that he did support the retention of the library.  He pointed out that there was currently a TIC at the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre and asked if two sites were necessary.  

Councillor McConaghy suggested that consultation with the NEELB and the Council would be helpful.
Councillor Molloy stated that if the TIC was removed from the Causeway it may have a detrimental effect, and pointed out that two sites could not be sustained.  He also pointed out that Tourists would need information outside of library opening hours.
Councillor McConaghy stated that any libraries left open would be opened longer hours, and stated that he only wanted consultation on the matter

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McConaghy stated that consultation would be required regarding the staffing arrangement.
Councillor McAllister pointed out that there was a TIC in Cushendall which the Council supported.

After further discussion, it was agreed to hold consultative talks with the NEELB about the possibility of having a Tourist Information Centre in Bushmills.

Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at 10:10p.m.

Councillor McAllister requested permission to raise some points from the Development Managers Report as he had to leave the meeting early.  This was agreed.
Causeway Dulcimer Festival
The DM informed members that the school education programme would educate local children in the traditional instrument of the Hammer Dulcimer. She stated that this initiative should demonstrate how traditional music was a relevant and valued part of Protestant culture, and would also show the links that exist between the Catholic and Protestant musical traditions and demonstrate how practitioners of both traditions can come together to share in these.
Councillor McAllister pointed out that this was the first time that the festival would take place in Bushmills and requested the use of the Community Centre on 6th and 10th June to accommodate the festival.
After discussion, it was agreed to permit the use of the Community Centre in Bushmills on the 6th and 10th June for Festival activities.

The Clerk requested clarification that this request included the approval of the grant as in point 9.6.1 of the Development Managers Report.

After discussion, it was agreed to the approval of a grant of £250 to fund the Causeway Dulcimer Festival.
05/10:07
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT


The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Access and Facilities for Disabled People
The Chief District Building Control Officer informed members that a letter had been received from the Department of Finance and Personnel inviting consultations on the proposed amendment of Part R of the Building Regulations.  He stated that it had also been proposed to change the title to “Access and Use of Buildings.”


He pointed out that consequential amendments to other parts of the Building Regulations would be necessary due to the proposed amendments of Part R and that it was intended that these proposals should support and compliment the aims of the Disability Discrimination Act.


The CDBCO also pointed out that a response to this consultation should be made before the closing date, 8th July 2005 and that comments would be prepared by the Northern Group Management Team and forwarded to the Department before the closing date.


After discussion, it was agreed that a consultation report would be brought back to Council regarding Access and Facilities for Disabled People. 


Councillor McMullan stated that the Council should be looking at grants for disabled ramps and pointed out that the criteria for these required to be clarified with a threshold.


Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence

The CDBCO stated that an application for an occasional entertainments licence had been received for a marquee in the grounds of the Ferry Terminal, Ballycastle on 7th & 8th May 2005 and that this was recommended for approval.


This was agreed.



After discussion,




Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,




“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

05/10:08
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT


The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Lammas Fair 2005
Trading Areas

The Director of Direct Services stated that following consultation with the emergency services following last year’s fair it had been recommended that the following changes be made to designated trading areas.  Ann Street, that trading no longer be permitted on the north side of the street between number 50 and the junction with Rathlin Road; Quay Road, the pavement and 1.5m of carriageway and ground within 10m of the road or pavement on the northwest side of the street from the vehicular entrance to No. 4 Quay Road to the War Memorial and Mill Street, on ground in the open air within 10m of the road or pavement on the north side from a point 5m from the junction with Fairhill Street to the grass area in front of No. 17 Mill Street.

Councillor Harding pointed out that the problem last year was the trading from cardboard boxes.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the DDS stated that trading would be moved down only as far as No 4 Quay Road. 
In reply to Councillor Blaney the DDS stated that arrangements would be made regarding people selling goods from their gardens.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the new trading areas for the Lammas Fair would be accepted.
Site for Fun Fair

The DDS stated that it was unlikely that the Quay Road Playing Fields could be used for Cullen’s Fun Fair this year.  He informed members that the Police did not wish the fair to be sited at the sea front area because North Street and Mary Street were through routes during the Fair days.  He pointed out that possible alternatives would be the Ramoan Road Playing Fields or the rear of Sheskburn.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this was an important part of the Lammas Fair and suggested the old GAA grounds as an alternative.

Councillor Blaney pointed out that this was still in use by the GAA club.

Councillor Black suggested the High School or the fields opposite Ramoan Church.
Councillior McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.

Councillor Harding pointed out that discussions should be held with Cullens regarding alternative venues.
After further discussion, this was agreed.
Amendment of Licence Conditions

The DDS stated that Under Section 7(2) of the Street Trading Act (NI) 2001 a district Council could add conditions to a street trading licence.  He informed members that in order to attempt to improve the safety of the fair they would be recommending that further conditions be applied to hot food sellers.

He recommended that all stalls using LPG should possess a current gas safety certificate from a CORGI Registered Contractor.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Charges

The DDS stated that the Council were required to break even in running the fair, based on this concept he pointed out that charges could be raised to £110 for this years fair. 
He therefore recommended that stall charges be increased to £110 for the Lammas Fair, other stall charges to remain the same.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Dumping at Isle Road
The DDS informed members that as discussed at the last meeting the department was investigating a complaint regarding the dumping at Isle Road.  He pointed out that a person was observed dumping material from a Land Rover by a member of the public who had noted the registration number.  He continued by stating that the owner of the vehicle had admitted dumping material had fully cooperated with the department and realises the seriousness of the offence.  

The DDS recommended that a formal caution be issued in respect of the above.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Scan Pro Products
The DDS stated that the Causeway Trust had supplied 210 users with incontinence products and that each user would use 5 pads per day.  He pointed out that instructions for disposal were to double bag and dispose in domestic waste.  He informed members that he had spoken to his colleagues in the North Western Group and that they had not received complaint’s regarding problems caused by storing such products for a fortnight beyond some users requesting an extra bin for storage.

Councillor Harding stated that people should be informed when receiving the pads what should be done with them.  She asked the DDS about any possible smell in the warm weather even when the pads are double bagged.

The DDS stated that this procedure had been used by North Western Group with no problems.

Councillor S Blaney stated that if one Council was already using this method, it must be adequate method of disposal.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”




05/10:09
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT
The Development Manager’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”
Expression of thanks

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to thank all of the Council Members and the staff for their hard work and wished all of the Councillors good luck for the forthcoming election.  
Councillors Harding and Graham left the meeting at this point.
Tender for Seafront Exhibition Centre
The Development Manager referred to the decision by Council to tender the Seafront Exhibition Centre and requested that criteria be written into the Tender that the successful party would accommodate the Youth Council project.
She informed members that this project intended to provide a café and light entertainment in the evenings.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That criteria would be written into the Tender for the Seafront Exhibition Centre 
that the successful party would accommodate the Youth Council project.”
Bushmills Out of School Club
The Development Manager informed members that Bushmills out of School Club were having difficulties at the moment and that they were reducing their hours to 3 days a week for April, May and June.  She requested that Council consider reducing or waiving the rent for these months.
After discussion, it was agreed that the rent would be waived for April May and June for the Bushmills out of school Club.
Glanville Memorial Plaque

The DM stated that as previously agreed, a plaque commemorating the first commercial wireless telegraphy link and recognising that the engineer Edward Glanville played a significant role in this, would be erected on Rathlin Island.  She pointed out that the proposed wording of the plaque had been agreed and the supplementary information would be put on display in the Boathouse Visitor’s Centre and made available in leaflet form.

Rathlin Calendar Sales
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DM stated that calendar sales were approximately 150-180.
Surestart
Councillor McMullan stated that there was no provision for 4 year olds in the Glens area and requested that this be investigated.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Early Years Team at Surestart would be contacted regarding the provision of facilities for 4 year olds in the Glens area.

Councillor Black stated that surestart should be congratulated on their good work in the area. 
Members supported this remark.

French Traditional Market

Councillor McIlroy enquired about the French Traditional Market and how the Council planned to accommodate it along with the Country Market.

The DM stated that she had contacted the organizers of the Country Market and pointed out that they had been offered a place in the Ferry Terminal area.  She also pointed out that they were divided on this issue but had decided to stay in their usual venue but that  the Council would help by promoting the Country Market in handing out leaflets and displaying posters.
Neighbourhood Watch NI
The DM stated that the NI Policing Board had made a request to all Councils that they commit to erecting the signage for any Neighbourhood Watch NI schemes that arise out of this initiative in their area’s, as a members contribution to this scheme. She pointed out that it had been suggested that this may be possible through existing technical services capacity within Council thereby also addressing the public liability insurance issue. 
She informed members that signage had already been commissioned by the Strategic Partners (Policing Board, Community Safety Unit and NI Housing Executive) and DRD had verbally granted approval for the erection of Neighbourhood Watch signs on their existing poles etc. She stated that the signs were constructed in 3mm Foamex and measure 300mm x 400mm and they were also predrilled and came complete with cable ties.
She pointed out that the Technical Services Manager, had been made aware of this request and had raised concerns about the suitability of the signage for the purpose. She stated that he felt that the materials used were substandard and that should the signage become detached from their fixed post this could potentially have insurance implications for the Council. Durability of the sign she pointed out would also be an issue as the materials chosen would have limited life in an external atmosphere giving rise to who would become responsible for removal/replacement. She informed members that the Community Safety Co-ordinator had brought these concerns to the attention of Community Safety Unit and that concerns over the suitability of the signage, had not been raised to date, as an issue in any other area. 
The DM stated that members were requested to advise if they agreed to take on the function of erecting the signage for any Neighbourhood Watch Schemes in the Moyle area.
After discussion, it was agreed that, on request, Neighbourhood Watch signs would be erected by the Council.

Seafront Scheme
The DM stated that it had been agreed at the Council meeting held on 11 April 2005 that a site meeting would be held with the DSD and DRD regarding the alignment of the footpath at Bay View Road. She informed members that a meeting had been requested by the Trade Development Officer; but civil servants were strictly following a long standing convention known as election purdah and had declined the request to meet with Council.  
In reply to Councillor S Blaney’s query about requested improvements to the road layout, the DM stated that Miss Craig had met with the roads service and raised the Council’s issues of concern.
05/10:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Inter Agency Workshop on issues facing Migrant Workers 
There were no nominations for this workshop organised by Coleraine Borough Council at the Royal Court Hotel on 26th April 2005.
05/10:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated that applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 for the following:

Application for Occasional Licence for Armoy Community Centre for 30 and 31 April 2005.
There were no objections to the above applications.
05/10:12
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for Signing and Sealing.

05/10:13
Correspondence

Planning Consultations within the district of Moyle


Letter dated 7th April 2005 from the Department of the Environment responding to the Councils letter regarding the Environment and Heritage Services responses to planning consultations within the district of Moyle.

This letter was circulated for information.


Foyle Connect Transport


Letter dated 12th April 2005 from Derry City Council regarding the proposed charge for Foyle Connect Transport.


This letter was circulated for information.


Roads Service


Letter dated 13th April 2005 from the Roads Service regarding various issues and  responding to the Council’s letter of 16th March 2005.


This letter was circulated for information.

RPA Conference


Letter dated 14th April 2005 from NILGA regarding the continued work on the RPA and enclosing Local Government: Making Choices Conference Report.


After discussion, it was agreed to meet with the RPA team on 9th June at 7:00pm.

Rathlin Island Sustainable Tourism Strategy.


Letter dated 19th April 2005 from the Causeway Trust Coast and Glens Heritage Trust inviting members to a Presentation of the final draft for the Rathlin Island Sustainable Tourism Strategy.


Councillor McCambridge stated that she would be attending.


The Clerk stated that members should respond directly to the Causeway Coast and Glens Hotel.


Land for grazing at High Street, Cushendall


Letter dated 19th April 2005 from Mr A Kinney, Cushendall requesting Council to consider letting of land at High Street for grazing. 


After discussion, it was agreed that approval would not be granted to Mr A McKinney, Cushendall regarding land at High Street for grazing.
Other Correspondence/Reports Circulated

It was agreed to grant exhibit space for Draft Northern Area Plan 2016 provisionally fixed for launching on Wednesday 11 May 2005, at Sheskburn.

05/10:13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Expression of thanks


The Clerk stated that he wished to thank the Councillors for their work and to wish them well in the upcoming elections.

The meeting concluded at 10:50pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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